ST. CLAIR COLLEGE OF APPLIED ARTS AND TECHNOLOGY

MINUTES 

of the

NOVEMBER 25, 2003 MEETING OF THE FULL BOARD OF GOVERNORS

Held at the Ursuline Mother House, 64 Ursuline Avenue, Chatham, Ontario at 5:30 p.m.


PRESENT:





Mr. K. Baechler




Ms. K. Bevan




Mr. L. Browning




Mr. B. Cutler




Mr. R. Erwin




Mr. J. Hatch




Mr. V. Marcotte




Mr. R. Marentette




Ms. L. McGeachy Schultz, Chair




Mr. R. McMaster




Ms. C. Melnyk




Ms. C. Pare




Dr. J. Strasser, President



Mr. J. Wickett




Also  Present:




Mr. L. Carlone, Director, Financial Services




Mr. G. Docherty, Vice President, Academic

Ms. P. France, CIO and Corporate Secretary

Ms. S. Garant, Board Secretary

Ms. J. Harris, Executive Director, Student Support Systems

Mr. W. Howell, Manager, Building Operations & Safety Officer

Mr. J. Kazakevicius, Director, Facilities Management

Mr. J. Lawrence, Director, Innovation, Communications & Corporate Training, Thames Campus

Ms. L. Logan, Vice President, Finance and Corporate Services

Mr. E. Maurice, Manager, Accounting/Budgeting

Ms. P. McFarlane, Principal, Thames Campus

Mr. L. Olszewski, Faculty Observer

Mr. T. Stokes, Manager, Physical Resources/Corporate Services, Thames Campus

Mr. M. Vourakes, Vice President, Innovation and Business Development


ABSENT:

Mr. R. Feldmann




Ms. K. Pitre




Ms. P. Williams

A quorum of the Board of Governors in attendance and the Notice of Meeting and the Agenda having been duly sent to all Board members, the meeting was declared regularly constituted.  A copy of the Notice of Meeting/Agenda is attached to the minutes as Appendix ‘A’.

1.0 ADOPTION OF AGENDA AND DECLARATION OF CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The agenda was approved and there were no declarations of conflict of interest.




RESOLVED THAT the agenda be




adopted as circulated.

2.0 APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 28, 2003, FULL BOARD MEETING

RESOLVED THAT the Minutes of

the October 28, 2003 Full  Board

Meeting be approved as circulated.

3.0 EDUCATIONAL/INFORMATION ITEMS

3.1 Theatre Arts Presentation

As a follow-up to the October 28, 2003 Full Board meeting, a video presentation was shared with Board members and stakeholders within the Chatham-Kent area, for information and in order to update everyone of the progress to date related to the Thames Theatre Arts Program and the development of some of the possible partnerships.

The Chair expressed her thanks, on behalf of the Board, to Mr. Lawrence, Ms. McFarlane and the Audio Visual staff for their work on the wonderful video presentation presented to the stakeholders from the Chatham/Kent community.  The video was well received and very informative in explaining the various partnerships who have been approached for this program and the positive input from perspective students, etc.

Some of the highlights from the meeting with the stakeholders are presented below -

· Presentation should be made to the Chatham Chamber of Commerce.  Ms. McGeachy Schultz offered to personally take on this initiative.

· One Board member suggested that we should be mindful of Chatham Municipal Council Agenda, in order to keep council up to date with various Thames Campus strategies.

· Provide progress reports to those stakeholders on Council.

· Attempt to meet stakeholders at a variety of venues, and in particular re-visit the late September Saturday breakfast meeting approach, which was a format most conducive to a one on one exchanges with Board members and stakeholders.

· Keep stakeholders abreast of cross-College initiatives, not only those relating to Thames Campus.

· The Board’s annual general meeting could also incorporate a brief meeting to update Chatham area stakeholders

· Continue to invite Chatham/District Labor Congress President and/or members to these events.

RESOLVED THAT the Theatre Arts presentation be accepted for information.

3.2 Administrative Item


Dr. Strasser distributed to the Board members guidelines suggested by the Colleges’ Compensation and Appointments Council on October 15, 2003, as the terms and conditions of employment for Administrative Staff.


Dr. Strasser reminded members that some items in this document had come up for discussion at the October 30, 2003 meeting.  He also stated, upon completion, the document should be included as part of the College’s Operating Policies.


Members having questions related to this document can note them to be added to the next Full Board Agenda.

A copy of the document is attached as Item 3.2 of the Minutes.






RESOLVED THAT the Terms and

Conditions of Employment for Administrative

Staff, as released on October 15, 2003, by the

Colleges’ Compensation Committee, be 

accepted for information.

3.3 Charter Update

Mr. Vourakes announced to the Board that as a result of the new Charter legislation of April 1, 2003, there is a move to re-classify programs into seven (7) different categories, as well as review current nomenclature to provide consistency throughout the college system.  Five of the seven areas will deal with post-secondary programs, while two will address continuing education (credit and non-credit) courses.

This will be a new internal process that will require ministry approval, once programs have full Board approval.  The new format will be comprehensive in predicting programs outcomes as well as being consistent with program titles.  (e.g. Business Administration, Accounting, will be considered an Ontario College Advanced Diploma.)

The post secondary programs will be assigned their categories by the end of January 2004 and the continuing education courses will be classified by the end of March 2004.  The deadline set by the Ministry is the end of 2004.


Ms. McGeachy Schultz stated that historically the internal process was in place, whereby, programs going forth for Ministerial approval had gone through a comprehensive internal review process.   At this point, where now the Board is required to approve programs, her concern is whether the same checks and balances will remain in place.  She expressed that the Board should be educated further with respect to this new protocol

One Board member commented that this process would significantly benefit industry grassroots.



RESOLVED THAT this update be



accepted for information and that



more information be brought back to 

the Board for information, education and approval.. 

4.0 MONITORING ITEMS
4.1 Mid-Year Review 2003/2004 Financial Statements for the six months ended September 30, 2003

Ms. Logan spoke to this item and presented the mid year budget report, to the Board, for information.  She noted that the College must grow in relation to the other colleges in the system, in order to maintain its funding base.  As indicated in her report, the College is on track with the system with an approximate 6% growth rate.

Ms. Logan continued that there is an Ontario Student Opportunity Trust Fund that allows colleges to collect pledges that are ear marked for student endowments.  St. Clair College, explained Ms. Logan, has already met and exceeded this year’s trust fund target.

Ms. Logan completed her presentation with the following comments prior to taking questions from the Board members.  She indicated that the parking lot expansion has been completed.  An addition of floor space in the student center is being considered with  funding from the SRC.  Future plans to expand existing Health facilities and the pursuit of the lands West of the College, are still ongoing.



RESOLVED THAT the Mid-Year



Review for 2003/2004 and Financial

Statements for the Six Months ended

September 30, 2003, be accepted



for information.

The following are the highlights of Board enquiries pertaining to the budget presentation.

One Board member raised a question pertaining to monies from the student residence.  Ms. Logan announced that the residence has a self contained Business Plan and operates on a break-even philosophy.

Another question was related to the FCEM funding.  The government funded $11M of the construction.  The rest was monies obtained with the merging of Super Build funds and various fundraising initiatives.  A considerable portion of the equipment for the Center was acquired via the equipment task force, which was able to elicit in-kind donations from industry.

Issues that can still impact the budget at this time are those surrounding the collective bargaining of support and faculty contracts (i.e. retroactive payments).  

The new Liberal government initiated a tuition freeze, which will impact the 2004/5 budget.

A copy of the Mid-year Review 2003/2004 Financial Statements for the six months ended September 30, 2003, are attached as Item 4.1 to the Minutes.

4.2 Occupational Health and Safety Update

Ms. Logan introduced to the Board members, Mr. Kazakevicius, Director, Facilities Management, Mr. Howell, Manager, Building Operations and Occupational Health & Safety Officer and Mr. Stokes, Manager, Physical Resources and Corporate Services, Thames Campus.


A copy of the November 2003 Health and Safety Report had been distributed to Board members with the agenda and members posed questions to administration, based on the information provided or sought further clarification and information.

When asked by a Board member whether there has been any impact on the College’s internal air quality, considering the proximity to the  bridge truck traffic, Ms. Logan responded that to date there had been no issues of note.   Sporadic air quality tests of various areas conducted have indicated that no areas were determined to be at risk.

Another member enquired if the majority of College staff were WHMIS trained.  Ms. Logan responded by saying that WHMIS training had been provided for FCEM employees and that administration normally offers WHMIS and Health and Safety training to its staff during the months of May and June.

When asked how the College handles major chemical spills, the Facilities Administrator indicated that there was an emergency policy in-house capable of handling such situations, until external contactors are able to respond.  Mr. Howell further noted that members of the internal team are trained externally.

Besides maintaining a hazardous materials storage facility, an outside contractor is also responsible for the removal of such materials as the need arises. 

Mr. Howell shared with Board members that currently the College is engaged in updating the fire protocol with the Fire Marshall.

A Board member asked if the College had a defibrillator as yet and administration responded in the affirmative.  Administration explained that the College security staff, pool supervisor, and nurse had been trained in its use and that this piece of equipment is brought in response to all emergency calls.  The member further enquired whether the same service was available after hours and he was assured that the security staff handles all emergency calls after hours.

In response to a request for the best time for an annual Health and Safety Report to the Board, Ms. Logan responded that the Full Board Meeting in November would be the right time for the Board monitoring of this issue.

A copy of the Health and Safety Report, November 2003 is attached to the Minutes as Item 4.2.

5.0 APPROVAL ITEMS 
5.1 Strategic Initiatives

As discussed at the October 28, 2003, Full Board meeting, the Strategic Directions for Thames Campus,  were brought forward, for approval.



RESOLVED THAT the Strategic 



Initiatives for 2004-2005 for Thames



Campus be approved, as circulated.

A copy of these initiatives is attached to the Minutes, as Item 5.1.

_____________________

Lynn McGeachy Schultz

Board Chair

_____________________

Date
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